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Training.  Subsequently, on 1 October 1991, you were notified via certified mail of your 
commanding officer’s (CO) intent to process you for administrative separation by reason of 
unsatisfactory performance in the Selected Marine Corps Reserves (SMCR).  This notification 
advised that if separation was approved, the least favorable characterization of service authorized 
in your case would be other than honorable (OTH).  The notification further advised you of your 
right to consult with counsel.  However, you failed to respond to the notification, thus, waiving 
your procedural right to present your case before an administrative discharge board.  As such, the 
separation authority directed your administrative separation from the SMCR with an OTH 
characterization of service and assigned an RE-4 reenlistment code.  On 18 March 1992, you 
were discharged with an OTH. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request for 
correction to your record and provided the Board with an AO regarding your assertion that you 
are dealing with Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) and this diagnosis might have mitigated 
the misconduct that led to you receiving an OTH.  The AO noted your in-service records 
revealed enlistment and discharge physical examinations without mental or substance abuse 
issues, nor did it contain evidence of a diagnosis of a mental health condition or 
psychological/behavioral changes, which may have indicated a mental health condition.  The AO 
opined that based on the available evidence, the preponderance of objective evidence failed to 
establish you suffered from PTSD at the time of your military service, was diagnosed with 
PTSD, or that your in-service misconduct could be attributed to PTSD or other mental health 
conditions. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge and to be reinstated to 
the rank of Lance Corporal based on your contentions that you were dealing with PTSD as a 
result of interactions with a fellow Marine during deployment who actively promoted white 
supremacy to create division within the unit and intimidate people of color.  You also contend 
that after seeking help for your emotional response and depression due to the aforementioned, 
you were told not to return by your senior enlisted leadership.  The Board noted you did submit a 
character letter from your platoon commander who served with you while in Saudi Arabia and 
Kuwait during the Persian Gulf War.  However, the board also noted you did not submit post-
service documents to be considered for clemency purposes.  Based upon this review, the Board 
concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, 
the Board determined your misconduct outweighed these mitigating factors.  Additionally, the 
Board concurred with the AO.  Accordingly, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board 
determined that your request does not merit relief. 






